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budgets using the new version of 
EMFAC and the updated information, as 
they have indicated they intend to do, 
those new budgets will apply for 
conformity purposes if and when we 
find the budgets to be adequate for 
conformity purposes and our adequacy 
finding is effective. The new budgets 
would then replace the existing budgets 
in the approved SIPs, provided that (as 
we expect) the new budgets are 
submitted as a revision to the progress, 
attainment, or maintenance SIPs and are 
established for the same years as those 
in the approved SIPs. 

We believe the new budgets should 
apply as soon as we find them adequate 
rather than delaying applicability of the 
new budgets until we have approved the 
revised SIPs. This is because we know 
now that once we have confirmed that 
the new budgets are adequate, they will 
be more appropriate than the existing 
budgets for conformity purposes 
because the new budgets will be based 
on updated information. 

If we do not modify our approval of 
the existing budgets, California will 
revise their plans and budgets as they 
have committed, but they will not be 
able to start using them quickly for 
conformity purposes. In contrast, 
according to today’s proposal, the 
revised budgets could be used for 
conformity after we have completed our 
adequacy review process, which we 
have committed to complete within 90 
days after revisions are submitted, 
provided they are adequate. If we do not 
find the new budgets adequate, the 
existing budgets would continue to 
apply. In the event that we disapprove 
the plans and the new budgets after 
finding the new budgets adequate, we 
would act to reapprove the original 
budgets so that they will again apply, 
unless we have issued a protective 
finding with respect to disapproval of 
the new budgets. Conformity 
determinations of a transportation plan 
or TIP made based on the adequate 
budget will remain valid. 

This notice does not propose any 
change to the transportation conformity 
rule or to the way it is normally 
implemented with respect to other 
submitted and approved SIPs. 

We are proposing only one change to 
our prior approvals of the California 
SIPs listed in Table 1: we propose to 
limit our approval of the budgets in 
those plans so that they will no longer 
apply once we find adequate new 
budgets for the same Clean Air Act 
requirement and year. In all other 
respects, the Table 1 SIPs will remain 
federally approved and enforceable 
unless and until we finalize approval of 
revised plans, and our limitations apply 

only to the extent that any new plans 
explicitly supersede the approved SIPs. 
Lastly, we do not view California’s 
request to limit the duration of the 
approval of the existing budgets and 
have the new budgets apply after they 
are found adequate to be a SIP revision 
itself but rather a request that we modify 
our approvals of previously submitted 
and approved budgets.

III. Request for Public Comment 
We are soliciting public comment on 

all aspects of this proposal. These 
comments will be considered before 
taking final action. To comment on 
today’s proposal, you should submit 
comments by mail or in person to the 
ADDRESSES section listed in the front of 
this document. Your comments must be 
received by August 15, 2002, to be 
considered in the final action taken by 
EPA. 

IV. Administrative Requirements 
Under Executive Order 12866 (58 FR 

51735, October 4, 1993), this proposed 
action is not a ‘‘significant regulatory 
action’’ and therefore is not subject to 
review by the Office of Management and 
Budget. For this reason, this proposed 
action is also not subject to Executive 
Order 13211, ‘‘Actions Concerning 
Regulations That Significantly Affect 
Energy Supply, Distribution, or Use’’ (66 
FR 28355, May 22, 2001). This proposed 
action modifies certain previous SIP 
approval actions and imposes no 
additional requirements beyond those 
imposed by state law. Accordingly, the 
Administrator certifies that this 
proposed rule will not have a significant 
economic impact on a substantial 
number of small entities under the 
Regulatory Flexibility Act (5 U.S.C. 601 
et seq.). Because this rule proposes to 
modify certain previous SIP approval 
actions and does not impose any 
additional enforceable duty beyond that 
required by state law, it does not 
contain any unfunded mandate or 
significantly or uniquely affect small 
governments, as described in the 
Unfunded Mandates Reform Act of 1995 
(Public Law 104–4). 

This rule also does not have tribal 
implications because it will not have a 
substantial direct effect on one or more 
Indian tribes, on the relationship 
between the Federal Government and 
Indian tribes, or on the distribution of 
power and responsibilities between the 
Federal Government and Indian tribes, 
as specified by Executive Order 13175 
(65 FR 67249, November 9, 2000). This 
action also does not have Federalism 
implications because it does not have 
substantial direct effects on the States, 
on the relationship between the national 

government and the States, or on the 
distribution of power and 
responsibilities among the various 
levels of government, as specified in 
Executive Order 13132 (64 FR 43255, 
August 10, 1999). This action merely 
proposes to modify certain previous SIP 
approval actions, and does not alter the 
relationship or the distribution of power 
and responsibilities established in the 
Clean Air Act. This proposed rule also 
is not subject to Executive Order 13045, 
‘‘Protection of Children from 
Environmental Health Risks and Safety 
Risks’’ (62 FR 19885, April 23, 1997), 
because it is not economically 
significant. 

Because the requirements of section 
12(d) of the National Technology 
Transfer and Advancement Act of 1995 
(15 U.S.C. 272 note) do not apply in the 
context of EPA’s review of SIP 
submissions, the requirements also do 
not apply in the context of EPA’s 
modification of its previous approvals of 
such SIP submissions. This proposed 
rule does not impose an information 
collection burden under the provisions 
of the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995 
(44 U.S.C. 3501 et seq.).

List of Subjects in 40 CFR Part 52 
Environmental protection, Air 

pollution control, Carbon monoxide, 
Intergovernmental relations, Nitrogen 
dioxide, Ozone, Reporting and 
recordkeeping requirements, Volatile 
organic compounds.

Dated: July 3, 2002. 
Wayne Nastri, 
Regional Administrator, Region IX.
[FR Doc. 02–17875 Filed 7–15–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6560–50–P

ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION 
AGENCY 

40 CFR Part 271 

[FRL–7241–3] 

Georgia: Final Authorization of State 
Hazardous Waste Management 
Program Revision

AGENCY: Environmental Protection 
Agency (EPA).
ACTION: Proposed rule.

SUMMARY: Georgia has applied to EPA 
for Final authorization of the changes to 
its hazardous waste program under the 
Resource Conservation and Recovery 
Act (RCRA). EPA proposes to grant final 
authorization to Georgia. In the ‘‘Rules 
and Regulations’’ section of this Federal 
Register, EPA is authorizing the changes 
by an immediate final rule. EPA did not 
make a proposal prior to the immediate
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final rule because we believe this action 
is not controversial and do not expect 
comments that oppose it. We have 
explained the reasons for this 
authorization in the preamble to the 
immediate final rule. Unless we get 
written comments which oppose this 
authorization during the comment 
period, the immediate final rule will 
become effective on the date it 
establishes, and we will not take further 
action on this proposal. If we get 
comments that oppose this action, we 
will withdraw the immediate final rule 
and it will not take effect. We will then 
respond to public comments in a later 
final rule based on this proposal. You 
may not have another opportunity for 
comment. If you want to comment on 
this action, you must do so at this time.

DATES: Send your written comments by 
August 15, 2002.

ADDRESSES: Send written comments to 
Narindar Kumar, Chief, RCRA Programs 
Branch, Waste Management Division, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 
The Sam Nunn Atlanta Federal Center, 
61 Forsyth Street, SW., Atlanta, Georgia 
30303–8960; (404) 562–8440. You can 
examine copies of the materials 
submitted by Georgia during normal 
business hours at the following 
locations: EPA Region 4 Library, The 
Sam Nunn Atlanta Federal Center, 61 
Forsyth Street, SW., Atlanta, Georgia 
30303–8960, Phone number: (404) 562–
8190, Kathy Piselli, Librarian; or The 
Georgia Department of Natural 
Resources Environmental Protection 
Division, 205 Butler Street, Suite 1154, 
East, Atlanta Georgia 30334–4910, 
Phone number: 404–656–7802.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Narindar Kumar, Chief, RCRA Programs 
Branch, Waste Management Division, 
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 
The Sam Nunn Atlanta Federal Center, 
61 Forsyth Street, SW., Atlanta, Georgia 
30303–8960; (404) 562–8440.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: For 
additional information, please see the 
immediate final rule published in the 
‘‘Rules and Regulations’’ section of this 
Federal Register.

A. Stanley Meiburg, 
Acting Regional Administrator, Region 4.
[FR Doc. 02–17694 Filed 7–15–02; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6560–50–P

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION

Research and Special Programs 
Administration 

49 CFR Part 177

Federal Motor Carrier Safety 
Administration 

49 CFR Part 397
[Docket No. FMCSA–02–11650 (HM–232A)] 

RIN 2137–AD70, 2126–AA71

Security Requirements for Motor 
Carriers Transporting Hazardous 
Materials

AGENCY: Research and Special Programs 
Administration (RSPA), and Federal 
Motor Carrier Safety Administration 
(FMCSA), DOT.
ACTION: Advance notice of proposed 
rulemaking (ANPRM). 

SUMMARY: The Research and Special 
Programs Administration and the 
Federal Motor Carrier Safety 
Administration are examining the need 
for enhanced security requirements for 
the motor carrier transportation of 
hazardous materials. The two agencies 
are seeking comments on the feasibility 
of specific security enhancements and 
the potential costs and benefits of 
deploying such enhancements. Security 
measures being considered include 
escorts, vehicle tracking and monitoring 
systems, emergency warning systems, 
remote shut-offs, direct short-range 
communications, and notification to 
state and local authorities.
DATES: Submit comments by October 15, 
2002. To the extent possible, we will 
consider late-filed comments as we 
consider further action.
ADDRESSES: Submit comments to the 
Dockets Management System, U.S. 
Department of Transportation, Room PL 
401, 400 Seventh Street, SW, 
Washington, DC 20590–0001. 
Comments should identify Docket 
Number FMCSA–02–11650 (HM–232A). 
If you wish to receive confirmation of 
receipt of your written comments, 
include a self-addressed, stamped 
postcard. You may also submit 
comments by e-mail by accessing the 
Dockets Management System web site at 
‘‘http://dms.dot.gov/’’ and following the 
instructions for submitting a document 
electronically. 

The Dockets Management System is 
located on the Plaza level of the Nassif 
Building at the Department of 
Transportation at the above address. 
You can review public dockets there 
between the hours of 9:00 a.m. and 5:00 
p.m., Monday through Friday, except 

Federal holidays. You can also review 
comments on-line at the DOT Dockets 
Management System web site at ‘‘http:/
/dms.dot.gov/.’’
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Susan Gorsky, (202) 366–8553, Office of 
Hazardous Materials Standards, 
Research and Special Programs 
Administration; or William Quade, 
(202) 366–6121, Office of Enforcement 
and Compliance, Federal Motor Carrier 
Safety Administration.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 

I. Background 
Over 800,000 shipments of hazardous 

materials occur each day in the United 
States. The overwhelming majority of 
these shipments—approximately 95 
percent—are made by highway. Many of 
the hazardous materials transported by 
motor carriers potentially may be used 
as weapons of mass destruction or in the 
manufacture of such weapons. Since 
September 11, 2001, on several 
occasions, Federal law enforcement 
officials provided information 
indicating that terrorist organizations 
may be planning to use motor vehicles 
transporting certain hazardous materials 
for additional terrorist attacks on 
facilities in the United States. 

Prior to 1975, the Secretary of 
Transportation regulated the 
transportation of hazardous materials by 
highway under the authority of the 
Motor Carrier Safety Act (MCSA). The 
authority to issue regulations under the 
MCSA is currently delegated to the 
Federal Motor Carrier Safety 
Administration (FMCSA). 49 CFR 
1.73(g). In 1974, Congress passed the 
Hazardous Materials Transportation Act 
(HMTA). The HMTA gave the Secretary 
the authority to issue ‘‘regulations for 
the safe transportation in commerce of 
hazardous materials’’ applicable to ‘‘any 
person who transports, or causes to be 
transported or shipped, a hazardous 
material. * * *’’ Public Law 93–633; 88 
Stat. 2156 (Jan. 3, 1975). The Secretary 
has delegated this rulemaking authority 
to the Research and Special Programs 
Administration (RSPA). 49 CFR 1.53(b). 

Motor carriers that transport 
hazardous materials in commerce must 
comply with both the Hazardous 
Materials Regulations (HMR; 49 CFR 
Parts 171–180), administered by RSPA, 
and the Federal Motor Carrier Safety 
Regulations (FMCSR; 49 CFR Parts 390–
397), administered by FMCSA. As a 
result of a1984 amendment to the MCSA 
and a 1990 amendment to the HMTA, 
RSPA is authorized to eliminate or 
amend regulations (other than highway 
routing regulations) that appear in Part 
397 of the FMCSR and that apply solely 
to the maintenance, equipment, loading,
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